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[bookmark: _GoBack]	REGULAR MEETING OF THE GREENBELT CITY COUNCIL held December 11, 2006. 
Mayor Davis called the meeting to order at 8:03 p.m. 
ROLL CALL was answered by Councilmembers Leta M. Mach, Rodney M. Roberts, and Mayor Judith F. Davis. Councilmember Konrad E. Herling arrived at 8:06 p.m. Councilmember Edward V. J. Putens had not yet returned from the National League of Cities conference. 
ALSO PRESENT were Michael P. McLaughlin, City Manager; John F. Shay, Jr., City Solicitor; David Moran, Assistant City Manager; and Kathleen Gallagher, City Clerk.

Mayor Davis asked that everyone observe a moment of silent meditation in honor of resident Virginia R. Klem and former resident Shirley Morrison Clute, a Greenbelt Pioneer and daughter of former City Councilmember and Mayor Allen D. Morrison. The Mayor then led the pledge of allegiance to the flag.
CONSENT AGENDA: It was moved by Ms. Mach and seconded by Mr. Roberts that the consent agenda be approved as presented. The motion passed 3-0.
Council thereby took the following actions:
MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETINGS
- Work Session, November 20, 2006
- Interview, November 27, 2006
- Work Session, November 29, 2006
- Four Cities Meeting, November 30, 2006
Approved as presented.
ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON TREES, MEMO, 11/21/2006 (CHESAPEAKE BAY PROGRAM URBAN TREE CANOPY GOALS): Council accepted this report and authorized staff and the committee to pursue participation in the Chesapeake Bay Program Urban Tree Canopy Goals.
SENIOR CITIZENS ADVISORY COMMITTEE, 11/6/2006 REPORT (2006 OPEN FORUM): Council accepted this report and referred it to staff for response on any forum items for which staff response was still outstanding. Staff will report back to Council and the committee as soon as response is complete, but within two or three months.
APPLICATION TO ROOSEVELT CENTER MERCHANT REVOLVING LOAN FUND: The City Council supported the granting of $7,500 in Roosevelt Center Merchant Revolving Loan funds to Kim Kash and Michael Cooney, with the condition that the loan funds will not be disbursed until they receive all required City permits and enter into an indemnity agreement with the City.
REAPPOINTMENT TO ADVISORY GROUP: Council appointed Elizabeth Gaines to a new term on the Employee Relations Board.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA: It was moved by Mr. Roberts and seconded by Ms. Mach that the agenda be approved as presented. The motion passed 3-0.
PRESENTATIONS
Recognition of Outgoing School Board Members: Greenbelt residents Abby Crowley and José Morales served at large on the appointed Prince George’s County School Board from 2002-2006. Dr. Crowley was unable to attend tonight’s meeting because of illness, but Council recognized the service provided to Greenbelt and the county by Mr. Morales. The Mayor noted that he had served the City in many capacities over the years. He was presented with a Mother and Child statue. Mr. Morales said he had always been proud to represent Greenbelt and would continue to be available to serve as needed.
LGIT – Safety Team Award: Jon Burrell, Executive Director of the City’s insurer, LGIT, presented an award to the City in recognition of its having maintained a Safety Team for the last five years. To receive an award, a jurisdiction must maintain an active safety team or risk management team, and Mr. Burrell reviewed the criteria for qualifying. The following Safety Team members were present to receive the plaque: Consuella Harris, Human Resources; William Smith, Public Works; Capt. Dan O’Neil, representing Sgt. Jim Parker, Police Department; Willie Davis, Community Development; and Joe McNeal, representing George Rogala, Recreation Department. Theresa Skaggs, Human Resources, is also a team member. Mr. Burrell recognized Capt. O’Neil for his participation in LGIT’s police advisory group, and he thanked Mr. McLaughlin and Chief Craze for their support of LGIT’s efforts. Mr. McLaughlin said that staff was proud of its participation in LGIT, and he reminded Council that LGIT had provided funding for the City’s Safety Week activities during the last year.
PRESENTATION OF CHECK FROM THE ELEANOR AND FRANKLIN ROOSEVELT DEMOCRATIC CLUB: Bob Doyle, membership chair of the Democratic Club, presented a $200 check from the club as a donation to the City’s Emergency Assistance Fund. He also introduced the club’s new president, Ed Terry. Mayor Davis thanked them, noting that the club had been making this presentation for at least several years now. Ms. Mach also thanked them, commenting on the importance of supporting efforts to keep people from slipping into homelessness.
PETITIONS AND REQUESTS: Robert Fireovid, 114 Julian Court, presented information from COG indicating that Greenbelt ranks fifth in the metropolitan area in its percentage of renter-occupied housing. He said when he had mentioned this at another meeting, his information had been questioned. The Mayor thanked him for presenting the material.
MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETINGS
Executive Session of November 15, 2006: Mr. Roberts moved that the minutes of the executive session of the City Council held Wednesday, November 15, 2006, be approved as presented. He further requested that the minutes of this meeting reflect that the Council met in executive session at 8:07 p.m. in the Multipurpose Room of the Community Center. Council held this closed meeting in accordance with Sections 10-508 (a)(3) and (8) of the State Government Article of the Annotated Code of Public General Laws of Maryland to consider the acquisition of real property for a public purpose and to consult with staff and others regarding potential litigation. Mr. Herling seconded the motion.
ROLL CALL: Mr. Herling - yes
Ms. Mach - yes
Mr. Roberts - yes
Mayor Davis - yes
Executive Session of November 20, 2006: Mr. Roberts moved that the minutes of the executive session of the City Council held Monday, November 20, 2006, be approved as presented. He further requested that the minutes of this meeting reflect that the Council met in executive session at 8:00 p.m. in the Library of the Municipal Building. Council held this closed meeting in accordance with Sections 10-508 (a)(7) and (8) of the State Government Article of the Annotated Code of Public General Laws of Maryland to consult with counsel to obtain legal advice and to consult with staff and others regarding pending litigation. Ms. Mach seconded the motion.
ROLL CALL: Mr. Herling - yes
Ms. Mach - yes
Mr. Roberts - yes
Mayor Davis - yes
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS 
Mr. McLaughlin announced that after considerable correspondence and meetings, there was near agreement with the Fraternal Order of Police on the draft labor code. The expectation is to have it on the agenda for introduction for first reading at the first meeting in January.
Mr. Herling talked about participating in the National League of Cities Congress of Cities meeting in Reno, as did Ms. Mach and Mayor Davis. Ms. Mach and Mayor Davis also attended the Festival of Lights and the conference on homelessness that was co-sponsored by the City through the efforts of Greenbelt CARES. Mayor Davis also gave the oath of office to Student Council members at Magnolia, attended a COG Green Building Tour and the tree lighting at Greenbriar, and participated in an event at Mishkan Torah recognizing the 25th anniversary of Cantor Phil Greenfield.
LEGISLATION
An Ordinance Granting a Non-Exclusive Cable Television Franchise to Verizon Maryland, Inc. (“Franchisee”) to Operate and Maintain a Cable System Within the City of Greenbelt, Maryland; Approving a Franchise Agreement and Authorizing the Mayor to Sign the Franchise Agreement on Behalf of the City
Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Mr. Herling introduced the ordinance for first reading.
Dick Beville, representing Verizon, said the county had approved its agreement with Verizon on November 28 and that they were now working with the municipalities. He said Greenbelt was one of the first cities whose agreement had been negotiated subsequent to Laurel’s and Bowie’s. He said they are upgrading to a “Fiber to the Premises” (FTTP) network This work, which will upgrade the voice system as well as the Internet, will be undertaken regardless of the franchise approval, but they hope to be able to have the go-ahead for the video and cable before the work is done. He gave an overview of the terms of the agreement, which are very similar to the City’s agreement with Comcast. He said they hope to win some satellite customers back to cable, noting that the City forfeits any fees on satellite connections. Because the City has two separate branches of wire service, via Lanham and Berwyn, Greenbelt East will be completed before the rest of the City.
In response to a question from the Mayor, Mr. Beville said that they cannot carry the Baltimore stations because federal law has deemed Prince George’s County to be a D.C.-designated market area.
In response to a series of specific questions about their potential offerings, Mr. Beville said they would bring copies of their service packages and their channel line-up, as well as information on the status of their “right of entry” efforts with multi-residence housing to the next meeting. The Mayor said the agreement would be posted on the Web site, and a public hearing would be held at the January 8, 2006, meeting.
A Resolution to Negotiate the Purchase of Conservation Services for the Bas Relief Friezes and Mother and Child Statue with Conservation Solutions, Inc. of Washington, DC, at a Lump Sum Cost of $29,064 

Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Ms. Mach introduced the resolution for first reading.
Ms. Hruby announced that the City had received approval for the proposed plan from the Maryland Historical Trust today. She emphasized that Conservation Solutions has an excellent reputation and track record. She answered quite a few questions about the work to be done. There was discussion of the damage done, as well as the risk taken, by people climbing and sitting on the statue. Mr. Roberts argued strongly for the need for a sign or plaque asking people not to climb on the statue.
FY 2007 FUNDING REQUEST – GREENBELT YOUTH DOUBLE DUTCH LEAGUE: The Mayor read the agenda comments. She pointed out that although the group indicated in its application that funding would be put toward subsidizing the membership fees for Greenbelt residents who could not afford to pay the full fee, there was no specific information given, for example, about the cost of memberships, the amount of the discount, or the number of people to whom it would apply. There was discussion of the various attempts by City staff to get in touch with them regarding submitting their application and attending the contribution group work session, to which they had been non-responsive. Mr. McNeal said they had continued to function as a contribution group over the interim, both in terms of use of City space and their participation in City events. Ms. Mach said that the group does good work and that she was disappointed that they had not submitted their application on time. Mr. Herling suggested reducing their funding to $2,000 from the $4,000 requested, since the fiscal year was half over. He agreed to put this forward as a motion, which was seconded by Ms. Mach. It was agreed that the approval would be conditional upon submission of further detail regarding what they had said in their application regarding the use of the funding for membership fees. The motion carried 4-0. 
GREENBELT WEST SCHOOLS TASK FORCE: Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Ms. Mach said that Council had already heard from citizens that they wanted parent and schools representation on the task force, neither of which was included in County Councilmember Dernoga’s letter of direction to Schools Superintendent Deasy. She said there are at least four interested schools. In addition, she said, Berwyn Heights was not given any representation in this scheme. Mr. Herling said he agreed that the plan Mr. Dernoga was suggesting did not take enough of the stakeholder groups into account. Mr. Roberts suggested replacing the College Park representatives with Berwyn Heights, but others said Berwyn Heights should be included in addition to College Park, not in lieu of.
Mayor Davis proposed discussing this topic with Dr. Deasy at tomorrow night’s work session. Mr. McLaughlin said that would be his suggestion, with Council then determining its stance after the meeting. He said he had placed the item on tonight’s agenda since there would not be another meeting until January. The Mayor thought a follow-up letter after the meeting with Dr. Deasy would be in order.
Of the schools, it was initially suggested that only Springhill Lake Elementary and Greenbelt Middle School be represented, since, as the Mayor pointed out, those are the only two that may be razed or moved as a result of the decision-making. Ms. Mach argued in favor of adding Eleanor Roosevelt High School, which would be affected by enrollments, and Greenbelt Elementary School, since the PTA specifically asked to be considered a stakeholder.
There was considerable discussion about Mr. Dernoga’s omission of Berwyn Heights. Everyone agreed that Berwyn Heights should have two representatives, just like Greenbelt and College Park. Mr. Herling wanted to go beyond that and argue for representation for Berwyn Heights Elementary School. Mayor Davis and Ms. Mach, however, thought it was unnecessary and inappropriate for Greenbelt to specify what type of representation Berwyn Heights should have, since the Berwyn Heights Town Council could speak for itself. This discussion went on for some time, with the Mayor eventually asking Mr. McLaughlin to try to find out before the meeting tomorrow night if Berwyn Heights had had an opportunity to discuss it. Mr. McLaughlin said he would. He also mentioned that he thought when the time arose, Greenbelt should consider appointing a staff member, probably from the Planning Department, to one of its spots. Bill Orleans then spoke to say that he thought Council should take action on this matter tonight, and he elaborated on ways in which he thought the task force should be expanded. Ms. Mach made a motion consistent with what the Mayor and Mr. McLaughlin had proposed earlier—that Council should agree in general terms to what should be formally suggested, subject to modification as needed following the discussion with Dr. Deasy. The Mayor suggested copying the letter to the new School Board chair, Owen Johnson, and the City’s representative, Rosalind Johnson, as well as to County Councilmembers Dernoga and Turner and the other cities. Mr. Herling seconded the motion. The motion carried 4-0. 
UPDATE ON GREENBELT SKATE PARK: The Mayor read the agenda comments. Joe McNeal, Assistant Director, Recreation Facilities and Operations, answered questions clarifying a number of points regarding the park and the facility rules. Mr. Roberts was concerned that the City would require helmets but not pads and asked if there were not some way to require less experienced boarders to wear pads. Mr. McNeal said that would not be enforceable. Moreover, experience is not age-related, and staff would not be able to conduct individual assessments of all the boarders to evaluate their experience level. There was a good deal of discussion of this matter. Mr. McNeal said this was the practice at other skate parks and that the waiver/hold harmless agreement is the strongest one the City has for any of its facilities. There was general agreement to accept Ms. Mach’s suggestion to revise the second sentence of rule #4 to say, “Kneepads, elbow pads, gloves and wrist braces are strongly encouraged.” Council agreed with the staff proposal to have a “soft” opening when the park is ready for use and a grand opening in the spring when all the details have been completed.
ACADEMY THEATERS (BELTWAY PLAZA) ADMISSIONS AND AMUSEMENT TAX: Mayor Davis read the agenda comments. Kap Kapastin, General Counsel for Beltway Plaza, and Tim Derry, their in-house tax expert and controller, were present. Mr. Kapastin said three of the eight theaters are now being remodeled, with two having reopened already. They hope to have all eight completed by the end of February. He said eventually there will be renovations to the lobby and outside area. The Mayor asked about the figures showing a decline in admissions. Mr. Derry said that was in part because three theaters had been closed. He said they also thought the loss of the AMC name had had some effect, but they were confident that attendance would build as the renovations were completed and their name became better known. After some additional discussion and questions, Mr. Herling moved Council support for the proposal to reinstate the Admissions and Amusement Tax for movie theaters in Greenbelt and provide a rebate to the Academy Theaters LLC in a fashion that would provide the originally intended financial. Ms. Mach seconded the motion, which carried 4-0.
MEETINGS: Council reviewed the meeting schedule. It was suggested that the work session on homelessness be held on Wednesday, January 10.
ADJOURNMENT: A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Ms. Mach and seconded by Mr. Herling. The motion carried 4-0. The Mayor adjourned the regular meeting of December 11, 2006, at 11:20 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Kathleen Gallagher
City Clerk
"I hereby the certify that the above and foregoing is a true and correct report of the regular meeting of the City Council of Greenbelt, Maryland, held December 11, 2006.
Judith F. Davis
Mayor 
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